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KETTERING BOROUGH TENANTS FORUM

Date: 14 April 2011
Review of the Keyways Allocations Policy and Process 2011
1
Introduction 

1.1 Kettering Borough Council launched Kettering Keyways, its choice based allocations scheme in January 2009.  Kettering Keyways was developed in accordance with the government guidance and legislative framework at that time, and to ensure that the Council met the previous Government’s target that all local housing authorities should offer choice to their housing applicants by 2010.   With the help of a Government grant, the local authorities in Corby and Wellingborough joined the scheme in November 2010, and Kettering Keyways was rebranded as “Keyways” to reflect the wider partnership area it now covers. 
1.2 There have been three abiding principles to Keyways thought its period of operation:

· All available properties are advertised through Keyways;
· Applicants have a greater say over where they live, by bidding for properties advertised which they are interested in;

· The scheme is simple, transparent and fair. 
1.3 A new Housing Allocations Policy was adopted in 2008 after a full consultation with tenants, applicants and other stakeholders in preparation for launch.  Although the Policy has been subject to minor changes since, most recently in preparation for launch to the wider areas of Corby and Wellingborough, no further review has been conducted in consultation with a wide range of stakeholders.  
1.4
Therefore, it is proposed that a full and thorough consultation be conducted during the 
spring and early summer of 2011 in preparation for a review of both the Housing 
Allocations Policy and the processes which underpin the operation of Keyways.
2
Context for the Review of the Allocations Policy and Processes
2.1
Now is a good time to review the Keyways policy and process as:

· Our only previous full consultation on our Allocations Policy was conducted nearly three years ago prior to the launch of Kettering Keyways.

· This will provide the first opportunity for housing applicants with first hand experience of using Keyways to comment, and influence amendments to the policy and processes by highlighting any problems, issues or concerns.

· We need to continue to make best use of the available social housing stock, at a time when demand continues to increase both from increasing numbers applying to the housing register and presenting as homeless. 

· The Coalition Government is proposing to give local authorities a far greater say over who will be eligible to join their housing registers through the Localism Bill, as current systems are seen to encourage false expectations and large waiting lists. 

· The Government is also proposing to overhaul the whole welfare benefit system which is likely to have a detrimental affect on those under occupying social rented housing.  Therefore, we need to ensure that the policies we have in place now promote sustainable tenancies for the future, and don’t place an unnecessary financial burden on the occupants of social housing tenants once changes to the benefits regime are implemented.    

2.2 Therefore, a programme of stakeholder consultation has been planned to take place between February and June 2011, which will:

· Ensure that as wide a range of stakeholders as possible are consulted, particularly those who are more vulnerable and are more likely to be disadvantaged in using the scheme as a result;

· Provide an opportunity for applicants to express their thoughts, ideas and concerns about the current scheme;

· Use feedback obtained from the consultation exercise to inform both changes to the Allocations Policy, and service improvements to Keyways systems and processes as far as possible;

· Ensure that applicants obtain fair and equal access to social rented accommodation in our Borough in accordance with the current Government Code of Guidance on Allocations and equality legislation. 

2.3 To achieve our objectives, consultation will be carried out in two phases:
· Phase 1 will comprise a mix of questionnaires, focus groups and one to one meetings to establish views on Keyways currently.  For example, consultation will be conducted via: an online survey for housing applicants on the Keyways website; focus group meetings for groups of elderly people, those with a learning disability or physical disability; and one to one meetings with young people and tenants accessing the HomeMove scheme to transfer, although this list is not exhaustive.
· Phase 2 will comprise a formal consultation with all applicants, social housing providers and other interested stakeholders, giving them an opportunity to comment on the revised Allocations Policy taking initial feedback into account. 

2.4 Once feedback from stakeholders has been collected, it will be shared with partner authorities at Corby and Wellingborough before changes to the policy and processes are finalised, and submitted to the Council’s Executive Committee for formal adoption.  


2.5 All participants in the consultation exercise will be provided with an 
information leaflet explaining how their feedback has influenced change to both the Allocations Policy and service delivery after the review is complete.      

3 Feedback from our consultation to date
3.1 During February and March 2011, focus group meetings have been held with a group of  elderly people, adults with a learning disability and their carers, and Council tenants wishing to downsize through the HomeMove scheme.  A summary of feedback obtained to date is outlined below: 


Applying for housing:

· Completing the application form is straight forward (HomeMove).
· There is always someone at the Council who can help if necessary (HomeMove and Elderly).

· The application form and guidance booklet are too long and complicated if you have problems reading and writing (Learning Disability).
· Applicants aged over 60 should be treated differently on the housing register because they have different needs and want sheltered housing, ground floor flats or bungalows (Elderly). 


Bidding on Keyways:

· Many applicants don’t have access to the internet but receive an information sheet with available properties each week, and a family member/carer or officer at the Council bid on their behalf (HomeMove).
· Greater support is needed to help applicants through the bidding process (Learning Disability).

· Some applicants who bid themselves have misunderstood the process from the information provided online (Elderly). 

· Having many more properties to choose from now Corby and Wellingborough have joined the scheme is better (HomeMove).  

· Applicants should be penalised if they repeatedly refuse properties they have successfully bid for (Elderly)


Banding:
· Council tenants who want to downsize wait for several months or even years to obtain a property of their choice (HomeMove). 

· Council tenants currently living in sheltered housing should be given priority over other applicants to transfer to another property in their scheme eg because they have a ground floor need (Elderly).  

· More could be done to help tenants do a mutual exchange rather than wait a long time to transfer (Elderly).  

· Access to properties in Kettering should be restricted to local people and those from outside who need to come here to work or obtain/receive care and support (Elderly).
· Adults with a learning disability who are currently living with ageing parents have no chance of setting up a home of their own during their parents’ life time as the current policy treats them as Adequately Housed – Band D (Learning Disability). 


Property eligibility:

· Tenants who wish to downsize have difficulty accessing ground floor accommodation if they don’t have a medical need (HomeMove). 

· It can be very difficult for tenants who wish to downsize to get the type of property they want in their area of choice (HomeMove). 

· The property eligibility matrix needs to cater for single people with live in carers who need larger properties (Learning Disability).
· More private rentals need to be advertised on Keyways to make the private rented sector a viable housing option (Learning Disability). 

· Sheltered housing should be made available to adults with a learning disability who are under the age of 55 (Learning Disability). 

· Keyways could be used to promote additional housing options including supported housing for vulnerable people, and home sharing schemes to match those wanting to share accommodation with others (Learning Disability).

3.2 Additional consultation meetings will be held over the next couple of months with representatives from disability groups, black and ethnic minority groups, young people etc, and an online survey will be posted on the Keyways website for all applicants to comment on their likes and dislikes of the scheme.  
4 Conclusions and recommendations
4.1 
The Tenants Forum are asked to consider the work undertaken to date to review and 
improve our Allocations Policy and processes undertaken through Keyways, and 
provide any additional comments they would like to make to further inform the debate.
Sue Hottinger – Housing Strategy & Options Manager

6 April 2011 

This report provides the Tenants Forum background information on a consultation exercise being undertaken to inform a review of the Council’s Allocations Policy and processes, and gives members of the Forum an opportunity to comment and help inform the debate.  						
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